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Bere Ferrers Parish Council

At a meeting of the Full Council held in the Council Chamber Bere Alston on Tuesday 25th June 2013.              
Present     

                                      Mr B. Lamb                                Chairman of Council         

                                      Mrs H. Boot-Handford               Mr R. Maycock
                                      Mrs D.M.A. Chapman                Mr R. Piper  
                                      Mr P. Dennis                               Mr H. Rogers 
                                      Dr N. Harmsworth                      Mr A. Sadleir 
                                      Rev N. Law                                 Mr K. Smith
                                      Mr R. Leithall                              

    
1065. Apologies.

  
Apologies were received from Mr M. Benson due to business.                                  
1066. Police Report.                
P.C. Greenwood presented the following Police Crime report for Bere Alston.

·  2x Criminal damage to cars – car damage at premises of private party.
· 2x Communications Act – this was a gentleman with possible MH problems ringing an elderly lady.

· 2x Burglary – allotments and also the Bere Alston Social Club – SOCO are dealing with the Social Club.

· 1x Internal Alarm Harassment – alcohol and neighbour related.

· 2x Common Assault – one domestic related.

· 1x Sexual Assault on a male – still investigating.

1067. Chairman's Report.                        
“Present TAP Courses – first two are full; book now for other places. There will be a further programme next year: comments please.
Further TAP Funding for 2013/14 £28,139-10 will be available in Southern Link. An application needs to be in by 12th September.  In view of the urgency I have put this on agenda for brief discussions.

Andy and Jane Morton “Have completed the Irish coast and crossed back to Scotland, the Isle of Muck. They are due back in September. In view of there being no meetings in August I wish to suggest that we as a Council participate/host a reception in conjunction with other organisations. This will have no connection with their undertaking of raising money for Merlin MS Centre, Cornwall and RNLI views please. Discussions took place and it was agreed enquiries should be made of other clubs’ ideas for a reception party.

The Chairman brought to member’s attention the minutes and statements with no conclusions. Can all Chairmen kindly try and ensure that all items end with a definite course of action or no action so as to assist our staff. This also applies to items which are transferred to other committees.

1068.   Items of Urgent Business at the discretion of the Chairman
(1)  Mrs Boot-Handford explained that the Clerk’s husband is going in for an operation on 1st August and the Clerk would like to take a week off from 5th August but this coincides with the Assistant Clerk’s holiday. Mrs Boot-Handford proposed that the office be closed for the week and Clerk take compassionate leave and arrange for a contact number if an emergency, Mr Lamb supported Mrs Boot-Handford's proposal.
(2) Mr Piper has noticed that householder at Hunters Oak has removed a tree, and placed solar panels on the field. Clerk to contact WDBC.

(3) Rev Law- Beregen is required to build a covered area for playgroup. It was on the original plans but there was no finance. Ofsted have now picked up on this. Beregen are now at the point of having funds for a canopy with side panel, would Council apply for the planning with Beregen paying costs. It was agreed Council would undertake the application.

(4) The Clerk sought permission to pay the following cheques.

(a) Zurich Municipal £3,602.19 (06568/06569)
(b) West Devon Borough Council TAP Fund photo copies. £9.60
(c) Applecliff Ltd Test for asbestos in Pavilion /garage. £111.60
Mrs Boot-Handford proposed payment, seconded by Mr Dennis.

(5) Mr Lamb stated that it was the Southern Links meeting on Thursday and Mr Benson would not be able to attend, is there anyone who wishes to go in his place?
1069. To approve the minutes of Full Council held on 28th May as a true record and taken as read.
        Mr Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis.
        Matters Arising

        Minute 1020 The Clerk read the following reply from Mr Ted Sherrell which is bound with and forms 

                               part of these minutes.
       Minute 1025 (1014) The Clerk received an email from Mrs Webster agreeing with Council that plants will find it hard to get established given the current footfall around the back of the bushes. Her suggestion for the Council is that a temporary fence be constructed to deter the public from the rear of the bushes, giving the vegetation here time to recover. Refer to Open Spaces.

SO RESOLVED

1070. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 11th June and taken as read, 
          to deal with matters arising. 
Mr Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis.    
Matters Arising.

Minute 1032. Application 00536/2013 Hewton Nurseries.
 Mr Eaon Wager informed committee that the buildings in question were Alcos with asbestos roofing. It was felt building Regulations will be brought into this.

Application 00262/2013
 Mr Lamb and Mr Benson attended the site meeting where there was concern about traffic emanating from the site; they were more concerned at the traffic in the area as a whole. Mr Benson took the committee down into the village and on to the school to show the distance from the services and the school.

Mr Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis.
SO RESOLVED

1071. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Footpaths & Environment meeting held on the 4th
         June and taken as read, to deal with minutes arising.
Mrs Chapman proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Dr Harmsworth.

Matters arising.

Minute 1038(2) The Pest Control Officer has been to Bere Alston Allotments.

Minute 1045(4) Should read Tuckham Bridge not Tuckermarsh.

Mrs Chapman proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Dr Harmsworth.          
SO RESOLVED
1072. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Open Spaces meeting held on 11th June and take as read, to deal with matters arising.
Mr Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Maycock.
Matters Arising.

Minute 1047(3) Mr Endean's aggressive bees.  A letter to be sent to Mr Endean showing our concern over the amount of complaints received by Council due to bee stings.

Minute 1050 The Clerk has received the documents for tendering for the work on the Cemetery building and these will go out to tender by the end of the week.

Minute 1052(a. & b.) It was reported to committee that the football club have again stored the goal posts on the Pavilion roof. Letter to them stating they should not be on the roof. Clerk has received the report from Applecliff Ltd confirming that part of the Pavilion roof and the garage roof are asbestos sheeting.
Way forward regarding the asbestos. As long as it is logged that the roofs are asbestos and inspected

every 12 months for damage and deterioration nothing needs to be done (but no one must drill in to it

and if it is a case of removal then this must be done by a certified company who can dispose of the 
material).
Minute 1054 The Clerk has spoken to Devon County Farms regarding signage at the allotment entrance Bere Alston and is awaiting their reply.

Minute 1055(c) The Clerk spoke to Mrs McDonald re the barbeque at Bere Ferrers Recreation Field, there is a suggestion to remove the grill bars. After discussions it was agreed to ask for the barbeque to be removed completely as soon as possible because Council cannot be indemnified of liability.

Minute 1056(2) Regarding a request to redesign the cycle track at Bere Alston Recreation Field, The Clerk has spoken with Rob Sekula who agrees there would be 106 funding available.

Mr Leithall proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Piper.

SO RESOLVED

1073. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on the 18th June and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Rev Law proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford. 
Minute 1058(2) Regards the problems with the area in the corner of the play area at the Parish Hall play park. WDBC were informed of the mess but as it is private land they would not be looking to clear it up. Discussions were held and a suggestion to approach Y2Y leader and ask if Council could involve the young people to help the tidy up and possibly redevelop the area.
Minute 1059(1008[967]) Have asked Mr Heale to go ahead with the sign writing on the Weir Quay information board.

Rev Law proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.
SO RESOLVED

1074. Internal Audit.

The internal audit was carried out by Mrs Boot-Handford and Mr Smith, all was in order.      
1075. Report from Mr Benson on west Devon Borough Council.

In the absence of Mr Benson the Clerk read the report which is bound with and forms part of these minutes.      
1076. Report by Mr Lamb on Tamar Valley Line Forum.
Mr Lamb gave his report on the Tamar Valley Line Forum which is bound with and forms part of these minutes.       

1077. TAP Funding.

Mr Lamb reported that Devon County Council have agreed to continue the TAP Fund for 2013/14, the allocation is unchanged at £28,139-10p.
Mr Lamb asked Council if we should consider looking for projects for the money it was agreed that we should.

Mr Lamb then asked for a subcommittee and Mrs Boot-Handford,  Rev Law and Mr Sadleir agreed to form subcommittee and liaise with neighbouring Parish Councils. Mrs Boot-Handford agreed to lead the subcommittee; ideas must be in place by September.

1078. Correspondence.

1. WDBC News Release.                              
A month of free advice- Make a date to catch up on all the information you need from the Citizen Advice Bureau, or settle your transport worries with Wheels 2 Work or even hearing problems with Action on Hearing Loss – they will all be available at the regular outreach sessions throughout July.  
2. WDBC News Release.          
Council flies the flag for Armed Forces Day- WDBC is showing its support for the men and women of our Armed Forces, past, present and future, by flying a special flag in the run up to Armed Forces Day.

The official Armed Forces Flag was hoist above the Borough Council’s headquarters at Kilworthy Park, Tavistock on Monday 24th June.

The flag will remain aloft all week in the run up to Armed Forces Day this Saturday (June 29th).
4. Cornish Mining World Heritage Newsletter
1079 .Questions from any members of the public present at the discretion of the Chairman.
(1) Mr Eaon Wager asked about the Public Footpath on the building plot at Woolacombe Road (Grove Corner) talk about diverting it around the edge. It was explained that this is not being moved.
(2) Land at Trendle Lane the tree was removed as it had a hollow middle.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and the public for attending and declared the meeting closed at 9.15pm.
Signed this 30th July 2013.          
Chairman……………………………….
                                  Reports for BFPC June 2013


I attended the latest meeting of the Port of Plymouth Marine Liaison Committee which was held in a pop-up shop in the centre of Plymouth which is being used to help develop the emerging Plymouth Plan. I must say it was very noisy and not conducive to a pleasant and informative meeting. 

The meeting began with a presentation on bathing waters around Plymouth Sound and the impacts of the revised EU Bathing Water Directive, by the Environment Agency. If beaches fail then signs will need to be erected informing the public. The categories range from excellent to poor, if a poor category is registered over 5 consecutive years then   there will be a requirement to erect permanent signs. However these signs will not compel swimmers to stay out of the water. Samples of bathing water will be taken regularly as required under the Water Framework Nutrient Impact Directive, with issues around flooding and pollution being of particular concern. 

There then followed a discussion around the terms of reference of members of the committee and the need to up the numbers of representatives who participate in the meetings. There was then a report on Tamar Estuaries Consultative Form issues. These included the process of creating Marine Conservation Zones, which will include the Lynher, Tamar & Tavy estuary .The public consultation has thrown up numerous comments which are being analysed. We hope to know by autumn this year the dates and numbers to be created, and the implications. A new £250,000 footpath has been created joining The Royal William Yard and Devils Point; this forms part of the South West Coastal Path. The Tamar Estuaries Management Plan 2013-18 has been agreed and will be implemented. Research on swinging moorings and their impact on seabed habitats has been completed on the River Fal; a report will be given at future meetings, as there are similarities between that river and the River Tamar. TECF will work in partnership with others to improve water quality and minimise conflicts between water users.

The new Marine Landing Craft project North of the dockyard is nearly finished. The craft based in Poole Dorset will soon be moving to Royal Marine Tamar. I did ask that all new skippers are briefed concerning the sensitivity of the area and that the slipway at Weir Quay was protected. I was given an assurance by the QHM that that will happen. 

WDBC Report 

Members attended a briefing on Renewable Energy in Ivybridge jointly with South Hams members, this was organised by the South West Devon Community Energy Partnership. There has also been a presentation on the work the council has been done to meet the needs of the Local Government  Boundary Commission. A presentation is being developed giving the council position on the number of councillors required to manage WDBC ‘s operations, committees etc. Members will agree their preferred position shortly. Members are also looking at future housing requirements will be met across the borough. 

